
BOURBONNAIS PUBLIC LIBRARY DISTRICT BOARD OF TRUSTEES
RECORD OF REGULAR BOARD MEETING PROCEEDINGS

August 19, 2013

President Dave Stejkowski called to order the regular meeting of the Board 
of Trustees of the Bourbonnais Public Library District at 7 p.m. on August 19, 
2013 at the library.

Trustees present: Sandra Beaupre, Mary Kay Blankestyn, Natalie Netherton, 
Pat O’Brien, Patricia Paul, Judith Smead and Dave Stejkowski. 

Also present: Diana Dillinger and Boy Scouts Jack and Josh Quigley who 
are working on their Citizenship in the Community badge.

President’s Report: Stejkowski said he had recently met with the Kankakee 
County Bar Association. He put out the library’s need for new legal counsel. 
He is waiting for additional response and thought this could be taken care of 
at a special meeting or at the next regular meeting.

Secretary’s Report: None. The board reviewed the minutes from the regular 
July meeting. Smead made a motion to approve the regular meeting minutes 
as corrected. Netherton seconded the motion and it passed with a vote of 
all ayes.

Trustee O’Brien submitted his resignation from the board effective immedi-
ately, citing personal reasons.

Correspondence and Communications, and Public Comment (action 
items only): None.

Financial Report: Stejkowski presented the Treasurer’s report. The board 
reviewed the bills. The roofing repairs by Side Rite cost less than the library’s 
insurance deductible so no claim was filed. Beaupre made a motion to pay 
the bills as presented. Netherton seconded the motion. Stejkowski, Beaupre, 
Blankestyn, Netherton, Paul and Smead voted aye. Stejkowski asked about 
the amount of Salaries and Benefits (5000). Dillinger explained that employees 
get paid every two weeks and there were three paydays in July. The board 
reviewed the balance sheet. Stejkowski will submit the balance sheet to the 
auditor. 

Director’s Report: 

Funds received: The library received the second real estate tax distribution 
in the amount of $23,709.52.

HomeStar accounts: Library accounts are now open at HomeStar. The last 



checks have been written on the Centrue account and the account will be 
closed as soon as they clear. Checks are now being drawn on the HomeStar 
checking account. Once the last tax disbursements have been received, Dill-
inger will transfer the remaining funds in the Centrue money market account 
to HomeStar and close the old money market account. 

Centrue mortgage and loan documents: The library has received the paid 
promissory note and a copy of the release of mortgage from Centrue Bank.

Deadlines: Aug. 25 Last day to make tentative budget and appropriation ordi-
nance available for public inspection and publish notice for hearing thereon. 
Sept. 1 Annual report due to State Librarian. Sept. 24 Last day to enact a 
budget and appropriation ordinance, which shall be published once thereaf-
ter. Sept. 30 Last day to transfer unexpended funds from prior fiscal year to 
Special Reserve Fund.

Committee Reports: 
Personnel and Finance met jointly on Aug. 7. The board reviewed the min-
utes from that meeting. Beaupre made a motion to amend minutes to remove 
amount of the proposed raise for the director and approve the minutes as 
corrected. Smead seconded the motion. The motion passed with a vote of 
all ayes.
Policy Committee: None.
Long Range Planning: The committee met on July 9 to work on SWOT Analy-
sis for the Per Capita Grant application and again on Aug. 19, immediately 
before the regular board meeting. The board reviewed the minutes from the 
July 9 meeting. Stejkowski made a motion to approve the SWOT Analysis as 
reported by the Long Range Planning Committee. Paul seconded the motion 
and it passed with a vote of all ayes.

Unfinished Business: 

Health Insurance: The Personnel/Finance Committees recommended the 
quote from HomeStar Insurance. It is for Blue Cross/Blue Shield—Blue Choice 
Select. Dillinger explained that the next steps would be: Each covered em-
ployee must fill out paperwork, including medical information, which will go to 
the underwriters for final review. The final premium will not be known until the 
underwriters have completed their review; therefore premiums can increase 
from the original quote. The process will probably take about 60 days. In the 
meantime, the district can continue paying monthly premiums for September 
and October to Humana. Humana can be cancelled at any time. Dillinger asked  
if she needed board approval to move on. Stejkowski suggested tabling this 
until exact numbers are received. Trustees agreed.



Logo: The board discussed the options presented. A consensus was reached 
on Logo #2. Stejkowski commented that all three logos presented were good 
efforts. The unveiling of the new logo will be approximately Oct. 1. Blankestyn 
made a motion to approve Logo #2. Beaupre seconded the motion and it 
passed with a vote of all ayes.

New legal counsel: Stejkowski discussed this in the President’s Report. He 
explained that he would like to have the new counsel in place by the Sep-
tember meeting and reminded trustees that there may need to be a special 
meeting to go over the replies he receives from area attorneys.

New Business: 
Adopt tentative Budget and Appropriation Ordinance: Dillinger presented 
two options. In both versions, revenue and expenditures balanced with a 2.5% 
increase in property tax revenue. Primary difference was Version One added 
$15,570 into building improvements while Version Two increased materials 
acquisitions by a similar amount. After some discussion, a consensus was 
reached for Version One. Beaupre made a motion to approve Version One of 
the tentative Budget and Appropriation Ordinance. Netherton seconded the 
motion. Stejkowski, Beaupre, Blankestyn, Netherton, Paul and Smead voted 
yes.

Set date for public hearing on Budget and Appropriation Ordinance: 
Blankestyn made a motion to set Monday, Sept. 23 for the public hearing im-
mediately before the September board meeting. Smead seconded the motion 
and it passed with a vote of all ayes.

Approve wage scale and salary increases: Beaupre made a motion to ap-
prove the wage scale and salary increases as presented by the report of the 
joint Personnel/Finance committee. Smead seconded the motion. Stejkowski, 
Beaupre, Blankestyn, Netherton, Paul and Smead voted yes.

Review annual report: The board reviewed the annual report. Dillinger ex-
plained that circulation numbers were affected by the change in integrated 
library system software. Transactions which occurred in the patron online 
catalog, such as renewals, were not counted as they were in the old Sirsi 
system. This resulted in apparent decreases in circulation numbers across all 
the member libraries. Between Innovative and PrairieCat staff this problem 
has been corrected for the current fiscal year. In summary, the report showed 
that cardholders, physical items held, programs offered and attendance at 
programs all increased. E-books/audio held nearly doubled. Circulation, pa-
tron visits and computer sessions all decreased slightly. Dillinger needs two 
trustees to audit the secretary. Stejkowski appointed Paul and Smead.



Review of customer counts in the evening: Dillinger asked what sort of 
statistics the board would like to see on reports, in general and in regard to 
possibly changing weekday hours to be open on Sundays for a few hours. 
The board would like to see more information on programs and attendance 
and patron count by hour. Dillinger explained that the current counter cannot 
break down the counts that way. It was decided that Dillinger should look into 
a more sophisticated counter that could possibly figure circulation by the hour 
from the circulation software. Computer reservations could also be counted.

Holiday Party: After some discussion, it was decided to hold the Holiday Party 
at Beef O’Brady’s again. The party will be held at 6:30 p.m. Sunday, Dec. 8.

Replacing Trustee O’Brien: Dillinger and Stejkowski will get this process 
started.

Executive Session: At 8:10 p.m., Blankestyn made a motion to resolve into 
Executive Session for the purpose of personnel matters. Beaupre seconded 
the motion and it passed with a vote of all ayes. Former Trustee O’Brien and 
Jack and Josh Quigley left the board room at this time.

The board resolved out of executive session at 8:18 p.m. Jack and Josh 
Quigley returned to the board room.

Public Comment: Jack and Josh Quigley commented that the meeting was well 
organized and interesting. Stejkowski invited them to come back any time.

Adjournment: At 8:25 p.m., Netherton made a motion to adjourn the meeting. 
Beaupre seconded the motion and it passed with a vote of all ayes.

Respectfully submitted,

Mary Kay Blankestyn, Board Secretary


